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 TOWN OF NORTHWOOD, NEW HAMPSHIRE





Budget Committee Minutes of January 10, 2018
1. CALL MEETING TO ORDER
Chair Ginger Dole called the work session meeting to order at 6:30 P.M.
PRESENT:  Chair Ginger Dole, Vice-Chair Betsy Colburn, School Board Representative Barbie Hartford, Thomas Chase, Daniel McNally, Betty Smith, Dave Ruth, Hal Kreider, Michael Moore, Brian Winslow, Water District Representative Robert Young, Cove Village District Representative Brad Hall, Board of Selectman Representative Scott Bryer
ABSENT:  Joseph McCaffrey (Unexcused), Bunny Behm (Excused) and Jon Boudreau (Unexcused).
TOWN STAFF:  Board Administrator Linda Smith (Absent) and Municipal Secretary Delores Fritz.

Chair Dole noted that there will be a slight change in the order of the agenda as Committee will conduct a work session as part of the meeting and then proceed with the public hearing portions.

2.  MINUTES:  December 2, 2017 and December 9, 2017

Selectman Bryer motion to approve minutes of December 2, 2017 with corrections.  Mr. Ruth seconds motion.  Carried 13/0.

Selectman Bryer motion to approve minutes of December 9, 2017.  Mr. Ruth seconds motion.

After brief discussion about contents of minutes, committee opted to table minutes until next meeting, January 11, 2018.

Selectman Bryer withdraws motion and Mr. Ruth withdraws second.
3.  TOWN WARRANT ARTICLES
Article 4:  EXPENDABLE TRUST FUND DEPOSITS

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of Fifty-five thousand six hundred fifty-four dollars ($55,654.00), to be placed in the following existing expendable trust funds created under RSA 31:19 –a. These amounts represent the amount of user fees deposited in the general fund in 2017 for these purposes, and the appropriation shall be funded by the withdrawal of $55,654.00 from the unexpended fund balance as of December 31, 2017. (No tax impact)  (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by Budget Committee13/0) 

	Cable Expendable Trust Fund                                                                 $36,708.00
	Transfer Station Expendable Trust Fund                                                        $17,846.00

	Cemetery Expendable Trust Fund                                                              $1,100.00


Mr. Chase questioned whether the warrant articles would be arranged in order of importance.  Selectman Bryer noted that there is a possibility that board will re-arrange them.

Mr. Chase motioned to recommend Warrant Article 4: EXPENDABLE TRUST FUND DEPOSITS.  Mr. McNally seconds motion.  Motion carried 13/0.
Article 8:  LAGOON MAINTENANCE AND REPAIR EXPENDABLE TRUST FUND

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of Fourteen thousand seven hundred dollars ($14,700), to be placed in the Lagoon Maintenance and Repair Expendable Trust Fund and to fund this appropriation by authorizing the withdrawal of that amount from the Lagoon Special Revenue Fund held by the Northwood Treasurer. (No tax impact)  (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by Budget Committee 13/0)

Mr. McNally motioned to recommend Warrant Article 8: LAGOON MAINTENANCE AND REPAIR EXPENDABLE TRUST FUND.  Ms. Hartford seconds motion.  Motion carried 13/0.
Article 19:  NORTHWOOD NARROWS FIRE STATION EXPANSION

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of two hundred thousand dollars ($200,000) for the Northwood Narrows Fire Station Expansion. (Tax impact: $0.44) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 12/1)

Mr. Moore motioned to recommend Warrant Article #19:  NORTHWOOD NARROWS FIRE STATION EXPANSION.  Ms. B. Smith seconds motion.  After Discussion Motion carried 11/1.
Selectman Bryer related that basically the numbers given by Fire Department with the thought that volunteers at the department would complete some of the expansion work.  When they actually sent it out for estimates, they were hit with sticker shock.  The board anguished over these figures as it is a lot of money. Selectman Bryer noted that the Ridge Fire Station needs renovation of the narrow stairs, overnight sleeping facilities, men and women restrooms and proper ventilation from the truck exhausts.  The Narrows is a “more modern” facility for expansion.  There is a blueprint available which includes these renovations.  The costs are estimated at about $200K.  Can we afford this?  However, something needs to be done.  If this article is approved, the ventilation system which was scheduled for the Ridge will be moved to the Narrows as it makes much more sense to spend this money at the Narrows.  
Mr. Moore questioned whether this includes the additional bay?  Selectman Bryer noted that the board had looked at the plan which was scaled back a bit and does not include the bay.  This would be the best situation.

Mr. Chase wanted to clarify that the last meeting committee was told that this would be $34K.  Would they be moving the overnight personnel to the Narrows?  Are there any plans to update the Ridge Station?  Selectman Bryer noted that is this article fails then the ventilation will be put into the Ridge Station.
Ms. Colburn noted that no one should be have to “live in that situation” sharing one bathroom.  The Town is going to end up with cancer issues.  There is not even a shower in the Ridge Station.  

Mr. Young noted that there is nowhere to expand the Ridge Station so it has to go down to the Narrows.

Chair Dole indicated that $200K is a hefty amount of money but we cannot afford not to do this.  Selectman Bryer noted that we can be taken to court over this.  We have to get this fixed.  The court can shut us down.  We have gotten three estimates but have not acquired any bids yet. With the extra bay, the costs can up to $300K.  Board has seen the plans, which includes an additional bay, but it cannot be built to specs because of the costs. We would be doing what needs to be done. 
Mr. Hall noted that this is a lot of money and we do not know exactly what the results are going to be.  Selectman Bryer noted that it would include renovation of staircase, men and women facilities, sleeping quarters and meeting room.  Chair Dole noted that there will be an addition - are they going to present a revised plan?  Selectman Bryer noted that this was unknown at this time.
Mr. McNally noted that committee has no plans to look at and that it is difficult to imagine without looking at the plans.  Ms. Colburn noted that she had seen the plans which initially started out with a bay.

Ms. Hartford questioned whether there were any grants Town could apply for to help us?  Mr. Young related that there is no funding avenue for the building.  Selectman Bryer noted that there are no grant or state aid that can be applied for.  

Mr. Ruth question if the State closes the Ridge, what happens to the ambulance crew?  Would Strafford, Nottingham or Exeter take care of us?  If we had no ambulance service that would save us money.  Selectman Bryer questioned why would we not have ambulance service?  This would be a very extreme and radical idea.  My personal opinion is that Town needs a safety complex but the Town voted it down.  I would rather have this be bonded because of the amount, but they came in with these figures too late.  Mr. Ruth noted that you can petition the state for another meeting.  Chair Dole noted that additional meetings are scheduled in an emergency situation.
Mr. Kreider related this is a little bit of a nebulous idea.  Is there any way to note an explanation to defend what we are voting on so voters understand the need?  Ms. Garrett related that this could be contained in the Voter’s Guide.  Mr. Kreider suggested making it explicit.  Mr. Young noted that this is a priority.  Mr. Chase commented that the more specifics you can give the voters, the better off we are.  Mr. Hall noted that this should be binding and descriptive.

Selectman Bryer related that there is a professional design without the bay that can be presented at town meeting.  Mr. Hall commented that this problem did not happen overnight and “I am struggling to approve this plan.”  Selectman Bryer related that it did not happen overnight but voters do not like to spend money.  Ms. Colburn noted that if the state shuts us down there will be no accommodations for overnight stays. Mr. Hall commented that he was frustrated as to the way it came to us.  Chair Dole noted it was rather vague the way it was outlined.  Mr. Chase noted that he preferred to have a plan and that Fire Chief Bassett was present tonight to present it.  
Article 20:  BACKSTOP FOR BASEBALL DIAMOND
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of thirteen thousand five hundred dollars ($13,500) to install the backstop and dugout fences at the new baseball diamond.  (Tax impact $0.03) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 12/1)

Ms. Hartford motioned to recommend Article 20:  BACKSTOP FOR BASEBALL DIAMOND.  Mr. Ruth seconds motion.  After discussion Motion Carried 12/1.
Mr. Young questioned if it was ever determined about the Coe Brown backstop was found.  Mr. Chase noted that it was disassembled and moved but it not able to be reassembled because of the way it was packed and stored.  Should the warrant article state “purchase and install the backstop….”  Mr. Kreider noted that it is possible to make this word change at deliberative session.

Chair Dole noted that committee did not previously vote on this because materials from Coe Brown might have been able to be re-used.  I think we can all agree that the $13,500 is not just the cost of installation but includes purchase and installation.  Chair Dole read from the minutes of December 2, 2017:

“Mr. Chase noted that the old Coe Brown Northwood Academy baseball backstops were removed from the field.  Are they going to be used?  Committee agreed that they would check into that prior to voting on the article.  Chair Dole related that there needs to be a determination if there is one or do we need to purchase one and then install either way.”  

Mr. Chase noted that no one knew about the Coe Brown baseball backstop and which is not available.  Mr. Kreider noted if we had the materials we would not have approved $13,500.


4.    PETITION WARRANT ARTICLES

None.
6.  PUBLIC HEARING:
Budget Committee’s Recommended 2018 Village of 

Northwood Ridge Water District Budget and Warrant Articles 
Chair Dole noted that committee will first have a work session on this budget and then the Public Hearing will commence.

Mr. Young noted that there are several warrant articles that will need to be addressed.

Article 4:  2018 OPERATING BUDGET

To see if the District will vote to raise and appropriate the same of $15,610 for general District expenses.

Selectman Bryer motioned to recommend Article 4:  2018 OPERATING BUDGET.  Mr. McNally seconded motion.  Motion carried 13/0.

Article 5:  EXPENDABLE TRUST FUND DEPOSIT
To see if the District will raise and appropriate the sum of $1,000 from water rents to be added to the previously established Water District Expendable Trust for Major Repairs.  Recommended by the commissioners.  Recommended by the budget committee.

Selectman Bryer motioned to recommend Article 5: EXPENDABLE TRUST FUND DEPOSIT.  Mr. Ruth seconded motion.  Motion carried 13/0.

Article 6:  CAPITAL RESERVE FUND DEPOSIT

To see if the District will raise and appropriate the sum of $8,493 to be added to the Water District Capital Reserve for System enhancements previously established said sum to come from Telecommunications Tower Space rental payments.  Recommended by the commissioners.  Recommended by budget committee.
Selectman Bryer motioned to recommend Article 6:  CAPITAL RESERVE FUND DEPOSIT.  Ms. Hartford seconded motion.  Motion carried 13/0.

Article 7:  EXPENDABLE TRUST FUND DEPOSIT FROM TOWER RENTS
To see if the District will raise and appropriate the sum of $4,247 to be added to the Water District Expendable Trust for Major Repairs previously established.  This sum to come from the first four monthly Telecommunications Tower Space rental payments of 2018.  Recommended by the commissioners.  Recommended by budget committee.
Selectman Bryer motioned to recommend Article 7:  EXPENDABLE TRUST FUND DEPOSIT FROM TOWER RENTS.  Ms. Hartford seconded motion. Motion carried 13/0.

Article 8:  REPAIR AND REPLACE HYDRANTS

To see if the district will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $12,000 for repair and replacement of hydrants within the District and authorize the withdrawal of $12,000 from the Village of Northwood Ridge Water District System Enhancement Capital Reserve Fund created for that purpose.  Recommended by the commissioners.  Recommended by budget committee.

Selectman Bryer motioned to recommend Article 8:  REPAIR AND REPLACE HYDRANTS.  Mr. Moore seconded motion.  Motion carried 13/0.

Article 9: PURCHASE OF LAND PARCEL

To see if the district will raise and appropriate the sum of $20,100 for the purchase of a parcel of land, Lot 4 on Northwood Tax Map 220 for aquifer protection and authorize the withdrawal of $20,100 from the Village of Northwood Ridge Water District System Enhancement Capital Reserve Fund created for this purpose.  The parcel of land is surrounded on three sides by land currently owned by the Village of Northwood Ridge Water District.  Recommended by the commissioners.  Recommended by budget committee.  (Majority vote required.)

Selectman Bryer motioned to recommend Article 9:  PURCHASE OF LAND PARCEL.  Ms. Hartford seconded motion.  Motion carried 13/0.

Article 10:  PURCHASE AND INSTALL UPDATED ALARM PANEL AT PUMP STATION

To see if the District will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $34,600 for upgrade, replacement and installation of a control pane and alarm system in the pump station, and authorize the withdrawal of $34,600 from the Village of Northwood Ridge Water District System Enhancement Capital Reserve Fund created for that purposes.  Recommended by the commissioners.  Recommended by budget committee.  (Majority vote required.)

Selectman Bryer motioned to recommend Article 10:  PURCHASE AND INSTALL UPDATED ALARM PANEL AT PUMP STATION.  Ms. Hartford seconded motion.  Motion carried 13/0.

PUBLIC HEARING:  Village of Northwood Ridge Water District Budget and Warrant Articles
Chair Dole noted that the Public Hearing would commence (7:30 P.M.)
No comments from audience.

Public Hearing closed at 7:32 P.M.

PUBLIC HEARING:  2018 Cove Way Village District Budget and Warrant Articles 

Chair Dole noted that the Public Hearing would commence (7:33 P.M.)

No comments from audience.

Chair Dole related that Articles 2 & 3 have been recommended by Budget Committee 15/0 on December 2, 2018.

Article 2:  Village District Operating Budget

To see if the Northwood Cove Village District will vote to raise and appropriate the Northwood Budget Committee’s recommended budget amount of seven thousand four hundred and fifty dollars ($7,450) for general operations.  This article does not include special or individual articles addressed.  (Majority vote required.) (Recommended by Budget Committee 15/0.

Article 3:  Add Funds to the Road Maintenance Expendable Trust

To see if the Northwood Cove Village District will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of five thousand five hundred dollars ($5,500) to be added to the Road Maintenance Expendable Trust Fund previously established.  (Majority vote required.)  (Recommended by Budget Committee 15/0.)

No comments from audience.
Public Hearing closed at 7:35 P.M.

Budget Committee members signed MS737 document.

Break:  7:39 P.M.



Resume:  7:45 P.M.

4.  PUBLIC HEARING:  Budget Committee’s Recommended 2018 Town Budget and Warrant Articles
Chair Dole read into the Minutes the Warrant Articles:
ARTICLE 3: FIRE APPARATUS LEASE/PURCHASE

To see if the town will raise and appropriate the sum of fifty-six thousand nine hundred twelve dollars ($56,912) for the fourth of five yearly payments for the lease/purchase of the new pumper truck, and to fund the payment by withdrawing the sum of fifty-six thousand nine hundred twelve dollars ($56,912) from the Fire/Rescue Vehicle Replacement Special Revenue Fund. This lease agreement was approved in 2015 and does not contain an escape clause. (No Tax impact) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee15/0)

No questions from the audience.
Article 4: EXPENDABLE TRUST FUND DEPOSITS 

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of Fifty-five thousand six hundred fifty-four dollars ($55,654.00), to be placed in the following existing expendable trust funds created under RSA 31:19 –a. These amounts represent the amount of user fees deposited in the general fund in 2017 for these purposes, and the appropriation shall be funded by the withdrawal of 55,654.00 from the unexpended fund balance as of December 31, 2017. (No tax impact)  (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by Budget Committee13/0) 

	Cable Expendable Trust Fund                                                                 $36,708.00
	Transfer Station Expendable Trust Fund                                                        $17,846.00

	Cemetery Expendable Trust Fund                                                              $1,100.00


Mr. Vaillancourt:  As of today, what is the unfunded balance.  I have never seen it presented like this before.

Ms. Garrett:  Those figures are not yet available.
Article 5: VESTED BENEFIT EXPENDABLE TRUST FUND DEPOSIT

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of ten thousand dollars ($10,000) to be added to the Benefit Vested Time Expendable Trust Fund previously established. (Tax Impact: $.02) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 15/0)
No questions from the audience.
Article 6: DEFIBRILLATOR PAYMENT 

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of thirteen thousand three hundred eighty-four dollars ($13,384) for the fifth of five yearly payments for two defibrillators for the Northwood Fire Department, and to fund this appropriation by authorizing the withdrawal of said sum from the unexpended fund balance as of December 31, 2017. This lease agreement contains an escape clause. (Tax impact: $0.00) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 15/0)
No questions from the audience.
Article 7: HIGHWAY EQUIPMENT CAPITAL RESERVE DEPOSIT

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of eighteen thousand five hundred dollars ($18,500) to be deposited into the previously established Highway Equipment Capital Reserve Fund. (Tax Impact $0.04) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 15/0)
No questions from the audience.
Article 8: LAGOON MAINTENANCE AND REPAIR EXPENDABLE TRUST FUND 

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of Fourteen thousand seven hundred dollars ($14,700), to be placed in the Lagoon Maintenance and Repair Expendable Trust Fund and to fund this appropriation by authorizing the withdrawal of that amount from the Lagoon Special Revenue Fund held by the Northwood Treasurer. (No tax impact)  (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by Budget Committee 13/0)
Mr. Vaillancourt:  What is the difference between the cable fund revenue and the lagoon revenue?  Ms. Garrett:  These go into two separate account.  Lagoon goes into special lagoon fund.
Article 9: RED LISTED BRIDGE ENGINEERING & CONSTRUCTION
To see if the Town will raise and appropriate the sum of six hundred ninety-eight thousand dollars ($698,000) for the engineering and construction of Bridge Replacement on Bow Lake Road over Shelburne Brook and to fund this appropriation by withdrawing one hundred forty thousand dollars ($140,000) from the Red Listed Bridges Capital Reserve Fund, five hundred fifty-eight thousand dollars ($558,000) in Grant Revenue from NH Dot Bridge Aid Program.  This is to be a non-lapsing appropriation per RSA 32:7-A, and will not lapse until the project is complete or December 31 2020, whichever is sooner. (Tax impact $0.00) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 15/0) 

Mr. Vaillancourt questioned how the funds are dispersed to the town.  Ms. Garrett explained the dispersal of funds by the state in increments.  This has been contracted for Town in 2019 and State in 2020.  We have to have the $140K fund and not wait until the project is completed.
Article 10: RED LISTED BRIDGE CAPITAL RESERVE FUND DEPOSIT

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate eighty-four thousand dollars ($84,000) to deposit into the fund. This is the third of three deposits. The fund was established in 2016 to support the replacement of failing bridges in Northwood. (Tax Impact 0.18) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 15/0)  
No questions from audience.
Article 11: FACILITIES COMMITTEE EXPENDABLE TRUST DEPOSIT
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of thirteen thousand five hundred dollars ($13,500) to be deposited into the Facilities committee expendable trust fund previously established for the maintenance, improvement, repairs and replacement of general government buildings. (Tax impact $0.03) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 15/0) 
No questions from audience.
Article 12: NORTHWOOD’S 250TH ANNIVERSARY EXPENDABLE TRUST 
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of two thousand dollars ($2,000) to be deposited into the 250th Anniversary Expendable Trust Fund to support efforts to recognize the town’s 250th anniversary. (Tax Impact: $0.02) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 15/0)
Mr. Vaillancourt questioned the funds left over from the 225th anniversary.  Are the funds just sitting there?  Ms. Dole noted that this would have to be addressed with the Board of Selectmen.  
Article 13: POLICE CRUISER PURCHASE 
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of thirty-two thousand dollars ($32,000) for the purpose of purchasing and equipping a new Police Cruiser. (Tax impact $0.07) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 0/14)

Mr. Vaillancourt questioned why there are two different strategies on the cruiser – one if this warrant article and the other is as it is listed in the budget, what is the difference.  Chair Dole explained that one includes new equipment which was too old to be transferred from previous cruiser.  Mr. Vaillancourt noted “so, if I vote for warrant article, this will be for a cruiser with no equipment.”
Article 14: HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT BACKHOE LEASE/PURCHASE 

To see if the town will vote to authorize the selectmen to enter into a five-year lease/purchase agreement for one hundred ten thousand nine hundred dollars ($110,900) for the purpose of purchasing a backhoe for the highway Department, to trade in the existing backhoe for fifteen thousand nine hundred ($15,900) and to raise and appropriate an amount of twenty thousand ($20,000) for the first year's lease payment. This will be the first of five payments. The lease agreement contains an escape clause. (Tax impact: $0.05) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 13/2)

No questions from audience.
Article 15: ROAD CONSTRUCTION/RESURFACING

 To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of one hundred thousand dollars ($100,000) to be used for the construction, reconstruction, and/or resurfacing of town roads, and the refurbishing of ditches and culverts as recommended by the Highway Advisory Committee. (Tax Impact: 0.22)  (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 15/0) 
No questions from audience.
Article 16: AQUATIC INVASIVE SPECIES PREVENTION EXPENDABLE TRUST FUND
 To see if the Town will raise and appropriate the sum of seven thousand dollars ($7,000) to be deposited into the previously established Aquatic Invasive Species Prevention Expendable Trust fund.   (Tax Impact: less than .02) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 15/0)
Article 17: AQUATIC INVASIVE SPECIES TREATMENT AND CONTROL EXPENDABLE TRUST FUND
 To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of twelve thousand dollars ($12,000) to be deposited into the previously established Aquatic Invasive Species Treatment and Control Expendable Trust Fund. (Tax Impact: .03) (Majority vote required)  (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 15/0) 
Mr. Vaillancourt noted that Article 16 and 17 should have some provision as to how the funds are spent.  Selectman Bryer noted that this would be up to the people who asked us to put these funds forward.
Article 18: PUBLIC SAFETY COMPLEX CAPITAL RESERVE FUND
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of Fifteen Thousand Dollars ($15,000) to be deposited in the previously established Public Safety Complex Capital Reserve Fund for the purpose of designing a Public Safety Complex. (Tax impact $0.04) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 7/8)

No questions from the audience.  Chair Dole explained that this is just putting funds in the capital reserve.
Article 19: NORTHWOOD NARROWS FIRE STATION EXPANSION 

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of two hundred thousand dollars ($200,000) for the Northwood Narrows Fire Station Expansion. (Tax impact: $0.44) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 12/1)

Mr. Vaillancourt noted that there really should be a plan available to view.  A plan would be helpful in determining citizen’s vote.  He noted that it is a lot of money for a temporary fix.  Selectman Bryer noted that the Narrows is never going away.  Even if we have a safety complex, the Narrows will still be in existence.  We have to have two stations.

Article 20: BACKSTOP FOR BASEBALL DIAMOND  

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of thirteen thousand five hundred dollars ($13,500) to install the backstop and dugout fences at the new baseball diamond.  (Tax impact $0.03) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 12/1)

Mr. Vaillancourt noted a Voter’s Guide would be helpful in providing additional information.
Article 2: 2018 OPERATING BUDGET

Shall the Town raise and appropriate as an operating budget, not including appropriations by special warrant articles and other appropriations voted separately, the amounts set forth on the budget posted with the warrant or as amended by vote of the first session, for the purposes set forth therein, totaling three million six hundred forty-seven thousand four hundred twenty-four dollars ($3,647,424). Should this article be defeated, the default budget shall be three million five hundred thirty-five thousand six hundred eighty dollars ($3,535,680) which is the same as last year, with certain adjustments required by previous action of the town or by law; or the governing body may hold one special meeting, in accordance with RSA 40:13, X and XVI, to take up the issue of a revised operating budget only. (Tax impact: $0.15) (Majority vote required) (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen 3/0) (Recommended by the Budget Committee 15/0)

Mr. Vaillancourt noted it is hard to believe that a budget of $3,647,424 that there is only a $.15 tax impact.  Selectman Bryer noted this is the difference between last year’s budget and this year’s budget.  Mr. Vaillancourt questioned what the general overall health care expenses going to be.  Ms. Garrett related that thee is a 3.46% increase.  Mr. Vaillancourt wanted to know why contracted sales are down and library is down.  Ms. Garrett explained that in 2017 there were some contracted one-time expense such as the server and financial software upgrades.
Mr. Vaillancourt also had some questions pertaining to the demo fees at the transfer station which Selectman Bryer explained was due to the amount of waste that sometimes had to be disposed of with larger items such as furniture at a greater cost.  

Mr. Vaillancourt wanted to know if the Default Budget was available for public review.  Ms. Garrett noted that the time period for finalization of that budget is not yet here.    Mr. Vaillancourt related that he has never seen so few warrant articles.  He noted that he is struggling with the Cable, Transfer Station and Cemetery Expendable Trust Fund figures.  Selectman Bryer explained that the surplus at the end of the year which goes into the general fund is used to set the tax rate.

Public Hearing ended at 8:32 P.M.


8.  Internal Business

Chair Dole reminded the committee that the filing period is January 24th to February 2nd at 5:00 P.M.

Chair Dole noted that MS4 for Cove Way Village District Budget but we do have other that we have not done yet.  Therefore, we will have a short meeting on January 24th at 7:00 P.M. for the purpose of signing these forms as well as cleaning up any of the minutes from tonight and tomorrow.
Mr. Hall and Selectman Bryer noted that they would not be available for tomorrow’s budget meeting.


10.  Adjournment

Ms. B. Smith motioned to adjourn.  Mr. McNally seconds motion.  Motion carried 13/0.

Meeting adjourned at 8:35 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Delores Fritz

Municipal Secretary
budget committee
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